Carver Public Schools
School Committee Meeting

Monday, February 14, 2011
Minutes

Committee Members Present:

Gina-Marie Hanlon-Cavicchi

Paula Kibbe  (arrived 7:40 p.m.)
Cally Minahan 

Al Spicer 

Kevin Walsh

School Administration Present:
Elizabeth Sorrell, Superintendent


Patrick Meagher, Chief Operations & Financial Officer

Shari Fedorowicz, Director of Curriculum, Instruction & Technology
Al Spicer, Chair, opened the meeting to the general public at 7:05 p.m. and led the Pledge of Allegiance to the U.S. Flag.
I. Comments from General Public:  None
II. Comments from EAPC:  No reports, Happy Valentine’s Day wishes to all!
III. Update by Student Advisory Council & Captain’s Council:  Captain Council representatives reported on winter season summaries.  Congratulations to senior athletes:  Billy Sullivan and Aaron Reid, Boy Basketball; Steve Scampoli, Wrestling; Mike Vallon, Ice Hockey and Suzanne Falconer, Gymnastics.  Spring sports begin on Monday, March 21st with sign-ups being held from Feb. 28th through March 4th. 
Student Council Updates:  Monthly themed spirit days will be set to raise overall school spirit.  February 18th will be Sports Fan Day.  Pasta for Pennies will beheld 3/1 to 3/18 to support leukemia research.  On March 14, Alton Jamison will be speaking regarding his theme of “no more handcuffs” and getting involved.  Stress Free Week was a success as well as annual Jolly Elf dinner which was catered by Carver Culinary Department.  Freshmen:  participated in Christmas Families to Families, planning a roller skating fundraiser and trip to Blue Man Group in Boston.  Sophomores:  sold carnations for Valentines Day, checking out Prom locations and class trip t New York in March.  Juniors:  Planning prom and having candy bar fund raiser and Seniors:  finishing fund raisers for Grad Nite in April, planning senior show and had annual Senior Lock-In with many thanks to PTO for their support.

The Carver Culinary team came in 1st place in both events at the ProStart Student Invitational held at Le Cordon Bleu College of Culinary Arts.  They will now travel to Kansas City for national competition
IV. Approval of Minutes:  Motion made by Kevin Walsh to approve Regular and Executive Session Minutes from January 10, 2011. Second by Cally Minahan, All in favor. 
V. Communications:  Vacancy was announced for a seat on Old Colony Regional Vocational Technical School Committee Board.  Any one interested should send a letter/resume to the Superintendent’s Office.
The Superintendent acknowledged all the efforts of our Custodial Department during this particularly difficult winter season as well as the hard work for removing the snow from the roof of the Elementary School.  Additionally, she thanked the Building Inspector, Mike Mendoza, for his collaboration during this event.
VI. Reports from the Superintendent:
A. John & Abigail Adams Scholars:  Four additional students were identified through the Dept of Elementary & Secondary Education as scholarship recipients through the John & Abigail Scholarship Program.  Mr. Knief explained the criterion which is based on Proficient and Advanced MCAS scores and also ranking in the top 25% of the class.  The students are:  Nicole Anderson, Justin Bickford, Megan Cara-Donna and Melissa Nolet.

B. Project 351:  Mr. Knief introduced Ariana Rowell, grade eight student who was selected by the faculty of the Middle High School to be Carver’s representative to Project 351.  He explained the criteria used to select Ariana which included demonstration of leadership, service and volunteerism; strong academic standing; mature, responsible, sensitive and able to engage with others; high personal standards and aspirations for success; and strong family support. Based on the criteria, the faculty were asked to nominate students for this honor and they submitted the names of 13 students. Ultimately, Ariana was selected for meeting all the criteria.  This project was a community service based initiative set by Gov. Patrick Duval to encompass every town in the Commonwealth. Ariana told the committee about her day including the community service she did at a Boston Elementary School including making murals and helping at the school at the end of the day all students returned to Cradles to Crayons to hear closing speeches.  The Committee congratulated Ariana on being selected and for participating in this event.
C. Kindergarten Teacher Appreciation: Linda Harju, one of our six kindergarten teachers, reported on the visit of the NAEYC for the accreditation of our kindergarten program.  The School Committee recognized all the teachers for their efforts and also the administrators for all the background work which span over two years in preparation of this accreditation.  Kevin Walsh said Carver was one of few towns in a 50 mile radius who accomplished the accreditation.  Kudos to all.
D. Personnel Updates:  Resignation was accepted from Jason Tassinari from his positions of MHS Lunchroom Monitor and Soccer Coach.  Robert Burton, Jr. was hired to replace Joseph Ryan as Lunchroom Monitor at the Elementary School. It was noted Mr. Burton had been previously employed by Carver School District as a custodial but had been laid off in July of 2009 due to budget cuts.

E. Migration Data Report:  Shari Fedorowicz presented a migration report to demonstrate the cohort of Carver students who are non transient and how they perform compared to the transient students.  Some of reasons for migration are poverty, housing instability and academic, personal and/or family issues.  According to the state, greater than 50% of mobile students are low income, Special Ed or Limited English Proficient. The concerns regarding student mobility are:  students face disruptions detrimental to academic achievement, students experience difficulty catching up; broken social connections; unaligned curriculum from district to district and mobile students generally are not as successful as non-mobile students. In Carver, cohorts perform slightly better than All Students and despite challenges, Carver faculty do an excellent job in transitioning the students.  Data was also provided for each group as it related to their MCAS scores.
F. FY’12 Budget Presentation:  Liz Sorrell and Patrick Meagher presented an overview of the school’s level service budget for fiscal year 2012 as well as a comparison to the current budget.  At this time, we are waiting for the Governor’s budget to be finalized so we can find out what our revenues will be because at this point we are basing next years budget on our best prediction. Our FY12 cost summary indicates about a 5.87% increase over FY 11.  There are some increases in Central Office category which include: NEASC high school visit, health insurance costs, increased vocational school tuitions, and unemployment benefits.  Salary line items were not discussed because negotiations are currently being conducted.  At this point, there will be no additions to staff and hopefully no reductions in staff. Circuit breaker is state government money to fund special education costs that are excessive to the district.  We are anticipating 60-65% reimbursement. We have a great amount of money coming to our district in grants which include Entitlement and Non-Sped grants, competitive grants, special education grants, stimulus grants and private grants.  For FY 2011 we have a grand total of $1,800,503.00 in grant money.  Mr. Walsh stated he hoped in the future we could eliminate using grant money to pay for salaries because the funds fluctuate and are not consistently available. 
At this time:

FY 2012 Level Service Budget:  

$22,084,647
FY 2011 Actual Budget:
    

$20,870,847

Budget Gap:




$  1,224,483

Revenue Offset (Ed Jobs/Circuit Breaker)  
$  -  671,803
Adjusted Budget Gap



$    552,680

Mr. Meagher also provided the following updates:  our 1988 Chevy pick-up truck with plow is rotted beyond repair, we are looking to replace this item though capital outlay request.  Also:  Some steam valves at CES being replaced, roof leaks developed from snow on roof, washer and dryer were replaced in Gov. John campus kitchen, ice machine was replaced at MHS café, 3 bay sink was installed at culinary room in MHS and a new washing machine was also put in at MHS café. 
G. Building Committee Update:  Kevin Walsh stated we are nearing completion of schematic design, a Second Community Forum will be held on Feb. 16th for the public to view information and make comments on any changes.  The schematic design should be done in approximately 6 weeks and then the  Committee will start to assist the townspeople to understand the process as set by MSBA to get the project completed and reimbursed. Liz Sorrell thanked the Building Committee for all their hard work.  A Playground Committee is being formed and co-chaired by teacher and community member, Deb Gesualdo. The public was invited to contact the Superintendent’s Office to volunteer to be a part of this committee. A Technology Committee will also be formed and volunteers are needed.  
Between now and getting the project back into the MSBA capital pipeline (funding mechanism) we have to make an important decision. Because previously we had two failed votes in Carver, the MSBA is asking us to go forward with a vote.  The Superintendent presented the “Next Steps” in a power point to show the options. 
The Committee had a phone call with MSBA last week and the questions was asked specifically if we vote to fund this project, can we expect to be reimbursed for schematic design and the answer was yes.  Once we vote to fund the whole project, we can submit for reimbursement including schematic design. The option recommended by MSBA to be reinstated into the funding pipeline is that Carver must have a ballot question to show support for the building project. 
The essence of the question to the Carver voters is:  Do you want a new school and will you let us by your vote submit this to MSBA for further consideration?   
Kevin Walsh made a motion that the School Committee recommend to the Selectmen to move forward with a non-binding referendum on the ballot on the April Election as one option of moving forward with this process.  Gina Marie Hanlon second the motion.  All in favor.  
As voted by the committee, the Superintendent and Asst. Superintendent will attend the next Selectmen’s Meeting on February 22nd to request the non-binding referendum question be placed on the April 23, 2011 regular annual town election ballot.   By going forward with a nonbinding referendum question in April, we will be able to submit the schematic design for approval at May MSBA Board meeting. After MSBA Board approval, Carver will have a confirmed project scope and budget AND a confirmed reimbursement rate. Next steps would be at June 6th town meeting, we would have MSBA approved project scope and budge and approved reimbursement rate and could set a funding ballot for June 2011. Following an approved funding ballot, MSBA and Carver would sign a project funding agreement.  This timeline of events would allow Carver Elementary Building project to go forward in the competitive bidding environment which has saved other projects between 2 and 17 % of the total costs (cost saving in millions). 
VII. Recommendations from the Superintendent:
A. Request for Middleboro to join PAC: The PAC collaborative provides out of district services to students with special needs.  It is advantageous to add a district to the collaborative as it increases revenues which enhance the financial stability of PAC. Gina Marie Hanlon made a motion to accept the Superintendent’s recommendation to allow Middleboro Public Schools to join Pilgrim Area Collaborative.  Kevin Walsh second the motion.  All in favor. 
B-F.  Field trip requests:  A motion was made by Gina Marie Hanlon and second by Paula Kibbe to approve all music field trips listed below.  All in favor.


Six Flags, Agawam 5/20/11 – MHS Concert Chorus 9-12



         Six Flags, Agawam 5/20/11 – MHS Concert Bands 9-12
 


         Canobie Lake Park, NH, 5/27/11 – MHS Concert Bands 6-8  

          Great East Festival, NH, 6/3/11 – MHS Chorus 6-8


Coco Key Water Resort, Fitchburg, 4/1/11- grade 6.  Al Spicer voiced concern regarding the number of chaperones scheduled for the trip.  Scott Knief, MHS Principal, stated he would ensure additional chaperones were assigned.  Paula Kibbe made a motion to approve with chaperone change, Cally Minahan, second.  All in favor.
Scott Knief presented a last minute request. The Culinary Competition Team        won first place at the competition in Boston at Le Cordon Bleu Institute and their win came with an invite to compete in the National Pro-Start Invitational in Overland Park, Kansas, 4/28-5/2/11 – Culinary Competition Team.  The School Committee congratulated our Culinary Competition Team and unanimously approved the trip.  Motion was made by Paula Kibbe, Second by Gina Marie Hanlon.
G. Technology Request to Recycle Equipment:  Al Spicer asked if all possible uses had been exhausted before we recycle the tech equipment.  Liz Sorrell explained that we share tech resources with town hall as well as the schools and all parts/portions of equipment that were useful had been saved. Paula Kibbe made a motion to approve the recycling of technology equipment as presented and Gina Marie Hanlon second.  All in favor. 
VIII. Reports from the School Committee:  Kevin Walsh reported that he and his wife volunteered as chaperones for the Senior Lock-In. He commented the students were very respectful and had a great time.  Al Spicer asked the Superintendent if we had received any feedback on our bullying policy.  She said we had not but didn’t expect to because our plan was so well prepared and written.
IX. Executive Session:  None
Al Spicer requested a motion to adjourn; Paula Kibbe made the motion, Kevin Walsh second.  Meeting adjourned at 9:00 p.m.
Respectfully submitted:  Annmarie G. Metrano, Recording Secretary
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